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& Legal Analysis

Spanish corporate laws have clearly establis-
hed the possibility (“obligation” in case of lis-
ted companies) to create a corporate website, 
which could be used as a means of informa-
tion and advertising in the company. At this 
moment, however, we would just like to com-
ment that, as from very recently approved 
amendments, such website could indeed be 
used as a means for publishing a calling for a 
General Shareholders/Partners’ Meeting.

This was initially restricted to limited liabili-
ty companies (S.L.s) until approval of Royal 
Decree-law 9/12, of March 16, but is now ex-
tended to all stock companies (also S.A.s). 
However, certain considerations must be 
taken into account for using this system:

1.	Creation of a corporate website for such 
purposes requires to be duly approved by 
General Shareholders/Partners’ Meeting 
and this creation shall be noted in the Mer-
cantile Registry sheet of the company and 
published in the Official Gazette of the Mer-
cantile Registry.

2.	Even if a corporate website had already 
been duly created, the Bylaws of the 
company should expressly establish using 
this possibility as a means valid by itself 
for publishing the calling for such a Mee-
ting. If Bylaws do not provide anything 
in this regard, calling would have to be 
published in the Official Gazette of the 
Mercantile Registry as well as in the cor-
porate website. In case no corporate we-
bsite had been duly created and if Bylaws 

did not regulate this issue, this means of 
calling publication would have to be re-
placed by advertisement in a newspaper 
with broad diffusion in the province of the 
corporate domicile. 

At any event, please note that thanks to the 
above-referred recent corporate law modifi-
cations, Bylaws may also indeed provide for 
other means to call for General Shareholders/
Partners’ Meetings, as alternative (not only 
in addition) to the above-indicated ones. In 
particular, as from now on, calling may also 
be duly made (if Bylaws expressly so accept) 
by an individual and written notice sent to all 
shareholders/partners in a manner assuring 
receipt by each of them in the domicile de-
signated for such purpose or in that appea-
ring the company’s documents. This is yet 
to be interpreted, but a majority of authors 
understand that calling by sending an email 
with reading confirmation could be deemed 
as sufficient for this purpose, and, with less 
doubts, other means such as registered mail 
with acknowledgement of receipt or buro-
fax with confirmation of content and receipt, 
would be more clearly accepted.

It might also be noted that, in case of sha-
reholders/partners with residence abroad, 
Bylaws could provide that they shall only be 
individually called when they had designated 
a place for notices within Spanish national te-
rritory.

Finally, I would just like to mention that there 
is an exception to all the above comments, 
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which is an S.A. company with bearer shares: 
in this case, calling shall be published at least 
in the Official Gazette of the Mercantile Re-
gistry. Using or establishing additional means 
would be a voluntary option.

Therefore, Spanish companies should pay at-
tention to all the above possibilities and con-
sider which alternative may save more costs 
in each case and whether modification of their 
Bylaws might be advisable.


